### Canadian Jewish Servicewomen of the Second World War

Resources Consulted to June 1, 2017 for Information on Canadian Jewish Servicewomen:

#### **Archives:**

Alex Dworkin Canadian Jewish Archives, Montreal

Esplanade Archives, Medicine Hat

Glenbow Archives, Calgary

Irma and Marvin Penn Archives of the Jewish Heritage Centre of Western Canada, Winnipeg

Jewish Historical Society of Southern Alberta, Calgary

Jewish Museum and Archives of British Columbia, Vancouver

Ontario Jewish Archives, Toronto

Ottawa Jewish Archives

Saint John Jewish Historical Museum

The Military Museums Library and Archives, Calgary

## **Specific Archival Resources:**

A.I. Shumiatcher fonds. M 1107-49 and M 1107-54. Glenbow Archives, Calgary, AB

Canadian Jewish Congress Western Division. Nominal Rolls, DA 18.1 Box 16, Alex Dworkin Canadian Jewish Congress Archives, Montreal, PQ (Servicewomen's names from other Nominal Rolls in the CJC Archives were forwarded to me by Ellin Bessner)

Directory of Registrants. *Canadian Women's Army Reunion fonds*. M8358. Glenbow Archives, Calgary, AB.

"Esther Mager." Ontario Jewish Archives.

http://search.ontariojewisharchives.org/Permalink/accessions24435.

Evelyn Miller's Paybook. The Military Museums Library and Archives, Calgary, AB.

Frances Labensohn (Binder)'s Attestation Papers (Genealogy Package) from Library and Archives Canada. Copy received from the family.

Freda Swedlove Lithwick fonds. Ottawa Jewish Archives. http://www.cjhn.ca/en/permalink/cjhn80366

The Jewish Children's Home. "Our Boys and Girls Serving with the Canadian Armed Forces in the Global War of 1939-" Photograph. The Irma and Marvin Penn Archives of the Jewish Heritage Centre of Western Canada, Winnipeg, MB

Sybil Shack fonds. Canadian Wartime Experience: The Documentary Legacy of Canada at War, University of Manitoba Archives, Winnipeg, MB.

http://umanitoba.ca/libraries/units/archives/canada war/shack/website/index.shtml

Sylvia Schwartz Jewish Military Portraits. "Ontario Jewish Archives, North York, ON. <a href="http://search.ontariojewisharchives.org/List?q=setName%3A%22Jewish+military+portraits+series%22&p=1&ps=&sort=fondsno\_sort+asc%2Cseriesno\_sort+asc%2Cfileno\_sort+asc%2Citemno\_sort+asc%2Cfile

#### **Oral Histories:**

Allman, Ethel. Interview by Bertha Gold. 2001. transcript, Jewish Historical Society of Southern Alberta, Calgary, AB.

Kaplan, Ziona (Levin). Summary of Interview by Stuart Carroll. June 2, 1986. Media #375. The Irma and Marvin Penn Archives of the Jewish Heritage Centre of Western Canada. Winnipeg, MB.

Klein, Mollie (Mickelson). Interview by Cyril Leonoff. June 15, 1978. A 1971.001-19.78-01. Summary and digital copy. The Jewish Museum and Archive of British Columbia Oral History Collection, Jewish Museum and Archives of British Columbia, Vancouver, BC.

Klein, Mollie (Mickelson). Interview by Jean Gerber, Vancouver B.C. October 8, 1999. A 1971.1.001-19.99-23-1. Jewish Museum and Archives of British Columbia, Vancouver, BC.

Lack, Sarah (Cohen). Summary of Interview by Stuart Carroll. July 7, 1986. Media #398. The Irma and Marvin Penn Archives of the Jewish Heritage Centre of Western Canada. Winnipeg, MB.

Mager, Esther. Veterans Stories. The Memory Project. <a href="http://www.thememoryproject.com/stories/1119:esther-mager/">http://www.thememoryproject.com/stories/1119:esther-mager/</a>.

Nobleman, Esther (Raber). Interview by Chelsea Shriver. Vancouver, B.C., February 24, 2014. 1971.001-20.14-02. Jewish Museum and Archives of British Columbia, Vancouver B.C. <a href="http://archives.jewishmuseum.ca/esther-nobleman-part-1">http://archives.jewishmuseum.ca/esther-nobleman-part-1</a>.

Sklar, Tanya (Volovnik). Interview with Bertha Gold. November 23, 1999. transcript. The Jewish Historical Society of Southern Alberta, Calgary, AB.

Tritt Aspler, Estelle. Interview with Cynthia Toman. 2001. Original tape is at Canadian War Museum, Ottawa, ON. See also Memory project. http://www.thememoryproject.com/stories/975:estelle-aspler/.

### Websites:

Canadian Jewish Archives. Canadian Jewish Casualties in the Armed Forces. <a href="https://www.cjarchives.ca/en/c-j-archives/canadian-jewish-military-casualties/">https://www.cjarchives.ca/en/c-j-archives/canadian-jewish-military-casualties/</a>.

"Bletchley Park Roll of Honour." http://rollofhonour.bletchleypark.org.uk/search/.

"The Navy List." CFB Esquimalt Naval and Military Museum.

http://www.navalandmilitarymuseum.org/archives/projects/the-navy-list.

Macvicar, Wayne. "Cape Bretoners in World War Two." <a href="https://sites.google.com/site/cbinww2/">https://sites.google.com/site/cbinww2/</a>.

RCAF Airwomen. "Last Post." <a href="http://www.rcafairwomen.ca/LAST">http://www.rcafairwomen.ca/LAST</a> Post.php

Ontario Jewish Archives. 2009. "Ontario Small Jewish Communities."

http://www.ontariojewisharchives.org/Exhibitions/Online/Ontarios-Small-Jewish-Communities.

Proc, Jerry. "Gloucester." Radio Communications and Signals Intelligence in the Royal Canadian Navy. http://jproc.ca/rrp/gander.html.

Reuben, Shelly. 2013. Big Footsteps - Sgt. Samuel Moses Hurwitz." *Winnetka-Glenco Patch*, November 11. <a href="http://patch.com/illinois/winnetka/big-footsteps--sgt-samuel-moses-hurwitz">http://patch.com/illinois/winnetka/big-footsteps--sgt-samuel-moses-hurwitz</a>.

Saint John Jewish Historical Museum. 2016. "Changing Role of Jewish Women in Saint John." <a href="http://www.virtualmuseum.ca/sgc-cms/histoires\_de\_chez\_nous-community\_memories/pm\_v2.php?id=search&fl=0&lg=English&ex=00000538">http://www.virtualmuseum.ca/sgc-cms/histoires\_de\_chez\_nous-community\_memories/pm\_v2.php?id=search&fl=0&lg=English&ex=00000538</a>.

# Newspapers:

Canadian Jewish Chronicle - https://news.google.com/newspapers?nid=2Q0AJrNhS-QC

Canadian Jewish Review - http://newspapers.lib.sfu.ca/mcc-cjr-collection

Israelite Press - https://www.jhcwc.org/jhc-db/ (limit search to articles and select Israelite Press)

Jewish Western Bulletin - <a href="http://newspapers.lib.sfu.ca/jwb-collection">http://newspapers.lib.sfu.ca/jwb-collection</a>

Tidley Times (December 1943 - December 1945) -

http://www.navalandmilitarymuseum.org/archives/projects/the-tiddley-times

Y.M.H.A. Beacon - https://news.google.com/newspapers?nid=H6myOybQgeYC

Y.W.H.A News - <a href="http://www.cjhn.ca/en/explore.aspx?q=ywha+news">http://www.cjhn.ca/en/explore.aspx?q=ywha+news</a>

## **Books and Articles:**

Adler, Oscar, ed. *Canadian Jewish War Memorial Book of Remembrance*. Toronto: Canadian Jewish War Memorial Association, 2004.

Allman, Ethel. "Israel Miller and Daughter Ethel Allman: A Jewish Family's Life as Alberta Pioneers." *Discovery: The Journal of the Jewish Historical Society of Southern Alberta* 19, no. 1 (2009):1-2,6.

Bordts, Pearl. "Pearl Bordts née Klenman." In *Equal to the Challenge: An Anthology of Women's Experiences During World War II*, edited by Lisa Banister, 269-79. Ottawa: Department of National Defence, 2001.

Boss, Bill. "Ottawa Man Assigns Duties to First C.W.AC.'s in Italy." Ottawa Journal, June 23, 1944, 2.

"Canadian WAC Wed in South Bend to Army Lieutenant." *Jewish Post*, Indianapolis, Marion County, January 14, 1944.

Chisvin, Sharon, ed. *Women's Voices: Personal Reflections*. Vol. 7, *Jewish Life and Times*. Winnipeg: Jewish Historical Society of Western Canada, 1990.

Congregation Emanu-El of Victoria, B.C. *Valour & Duty: Honoring Jewish Veterans of World War II*. Victoria, BC: Congregation Emanu-El, 2007.

Conrod, W. Hugh. *Athene Goddess of War: The Canadian Women's Army Corps, Their Story*. Dartmouth, N.S.: Writing and Editorial Services, 1983.

Corbet, Elise. Frontiers of Medicine: A History of Medical Education and Research at the University of Alberta. Edmonton, AB: University of Alberta Press, 2000.

Erwin, Norman. "The Holocaust, Canadian Jews and Canada's "Good War" Against Nazism." *Canadian Jewish Studies* 24 (2016): 103-123. http://cjs.journals.yorku.ca/index.php/cjs/article/view/39962/36169

"Goldie Katherine Lehmann (Margolis)." *Winnipeg Free Press* July 28, 2012, http://passages.winnipegfreepress.com/passage-details/id-193347/Goldie Lehmann

Golumbia, Colleen. *Heritage & History: the Saskatoon Jewish Community*. Saskatoon, Saskatchewan: Congregation Agudas Israel, 1998.

Greenfield, Nathan M. "Standing in for a Man: The Wrens Freed Navy Men for Active Duty." *Maclean's Magazine*, August 26, 2002, 44.

Halladay, Laurel. "Ladies and Gentlemen, Soldiers and Artists': Canadian Military Entertainers, 1939-1946." MA Thesis, History, University of Calgary, 2000.

"Happy Reunion as Kin Meet in London." *The YMHA Beacon*, June 14, 1945, 7. <a href="https://news.google.com/newspapers?nid=2016&dat=19450614&id=JuAiAAAAIBAJ&sjid=esoFAAAAIBAJ&pg=3457,1450437&hl=en.">https://news.google.com/newspapers?nid=2016&dat=19450614&id=JuAiAAAAIBAJ&sjid=esoFAAAAIBAJ&pg=3457,1450437&hl=en.</a>

*Henderson's Greater Calgary Directory 1945.* Henderson Directories: Winnipeg, 1945, 277. http://peel.library.ualberta.ca/bibliography/2961.40/277.html

Jewish War Veterans of Canada. *No Greater Honour: A Record of Canadian Jewish Military Service*. VHS. Toronto, 1987.

"Jews in Uniform." *Jewish Western Bulletin*, July 23, 1943, 2. <a href="http://lib-contentdm2.lib.sfu.ca/cdm/compoundobject/collection/jwb/id/16974/rec/1562">http://lib-contentdm2.lib.sfu.ca/cdm/compoundobject/collection/jwb/id/16974/rec/1562</a>

Karshenbaum, Irena. "Tanya Volovnik Gelfand Sklar: A Woman Ahead of Her Time." *Discovery: The Journal of the Jewish Historical Society of Southern Alberta* 20, no. 1 (2010): 1-2. 6.

Leonoff, Cyril Edel. "War Efforts" in *Pioneers, Pedlars and Prayer Shawls: The Jewish Communities in British Columbia and the Yukon*, 174-80. Victoria, BC: Sono Nis Press, 1978. Profiles Mollie Klein.

McKenzie, Judith. *Pauline Jewett: A Passion for Canada*. Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1999.

Nobleman, Esther. "Memories of Medicine Hat." The Scribe 14, no. 2 (1994): 37-40.

Nursing Sisters' Association of Canada. *Commemorative Issue and National Directory*: Nursing Sisters' Association of Canada, 1994.

"Obituaries." *Evening Times Globe*, August 30, 1994. Reprinted in Saint John Jewish Museum Synagogue Records: Schoen, Lillian (Meltzer) <a href="http://www.cjhn.ca/en/explore.aspx?q=schoen+lillian">http://www.cjhn.ca/en/explore.aspx?q=schoen+lillian</a>.

O'Neil, Mary Kay. *The Unsung Psychoanalyst: The Quiet Influence of Ruth Easser*. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2004.

Redstone-Lewis, Julie. 2007. "The Creation of the Women's Royal Canadian Naval Service and its Role in Canadian Naval Intelligence and Communications, 1939-45." MA Thesis. Wilfrid Laurier University, 2007, <a href="http://scholars.wlu.ca/etd/45">http://scholars.wlu.ca/etd/45</a>.

Reuben, Shelly. "Big Footsteps: Sgt. Samuel Moses Hurwitz." *The Evening Sun*, November 11, 2013. <a href="http://www.evesun.com/news/stories/2013-11-11/18249/Big-Footsteps-Sgt-Samuel-Moses-Hurwitz/">http://www.evesun.com/news/stories/2013-11-11/18249/Big-Footsteps-Sgt-Samuel-Moses-Hurwitz/</a>

Rome, David. "Canada." American Jewish Year Book 49 (1947-48): 288-97.

Rome, David. "Part I: Decorations" and "Part II: Casualties" In *Canadian Jews in World War II*. Montreal: Canadian Jewish Congress, 1947-48.

Russell, Ruth. *Proudly She Marched: Training Canada's World War II Women in Waterloo Country.* 2 vols. Waterloo, Ontario: Canadian Federation of University Women Kitchener-Waterloo, 2006.

"Ruth Florence Levi (Offstein)." *Winnipeg Free Press*, October 26, 2006, <a href="http://passages.winnipegfreepress.com/passage-details/id-113574/Levi">http://passages.winnipegfreepress.com/passage-details/id-113574/Levi</a> Ruth.

Saint John Jewish Historical Museum. "Our Jewish Veterans: Remembering Those Who Served." Zikaron: Saint John Jewish Historical Museum 31, no.2 (2015) Shuchat, Wilfred. *The Gate of Heaven: The Story of Congregation Shaar Hashomayim of Montreal 1846-1996.* Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2000. See list of congregants who served in the Second World War on page 139.

Switzer, Jack. "Jewish Airwoman Dies in 1943 Alberta Air Crash." *Discovery: The Journal of the Jewish Historical Society of Southern Alberta* 14, no. 2 (2004): 6.

Switzer, Jack. "Israel Miller and Daughter Ethel Allman." *Discovery: The Journal of the Jewish Historical Society of Southern Alberta* 19, no. 1 (2009): 1-2,6.

Taylor, Clare Drainie. The Surprise of My Life. Waterloo, ON: Wilfrid Laurier University Press, 1998.

Toman, Cynthia. *An Officer and a Lady: Canadian Military Nursing and the Second World War.* Vancouver: UBC Press, 2007.

Torontow, Cy, Jewish War Veterans of Canada. Ottawa Post and Ottawa Jewish Historical Society. *There I Was-: A Collection of Reminiscences by Members of the Ottawa Jewish Community Who Served in World War II*. Ottawa: Jewish War Veterans of Canada, Ottawa Post, 1999.

Trafford, Tyler, and Post Number 2 Jewish War Veterans of Canada, Calgary. *Memories on the March: Personal Stories of the Jewish Military Veterans of Southern Alberta*. Calgary: Jewish War Veterans of Canada Post Number 2, 2001.

Tritt-Aspler, Estelle. "Estelle Tritt-Aspler." In *Rare Courage: Veterans of the Second World War Remember*, edited by Rod Mickleburgh and Rudyard Griffiths, 171-179. Toronto: McClelland & Stewart, 2005.

Tulchinsky, Gerald. "Into Battle." In *Canada's Jews: A People's Journey*, 371-400. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2008.

"Winnipeg Girl with WRENS." Jews in Uniform 1 (February 1944): 1.